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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On August 18, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 20, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on May

21, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$451 for temporary total disability and $338 for permanent partial

disability.
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3. The relationship of employee-employer-carrier existed at

all times.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s right shoulder injury.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from July 28, 2008, until

January 26, 2009.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that he sustained an
injury which arose out of and in the course of
his employment with the respondent/employer.
The claimant is entitled to temporary and
total disability benefits, reasonable and
necessary medical benefits, as well as a
controverted attorney’s fee.  All other issues
will be reserved.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“This claim is controverted in its entirety.
Respondents contend that no employer employee
relationship existed among the parties on
January 1, 2008; that claimant cannot
establish a compensable injury arising out of
and in the course of his employment on or
about January 1, 2008, or July 28, 2008; that
claimant did not give to his employer timely
and appropriate notice of injury.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-three-year-old male who

was employed by the respondent as a long haul trucker.  The

claimant began work for the respondent in May 2008.  He alleged

that on July 28, 2008, he injured his right shoulder in a work-

related accident.
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The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to his right shoulder in the

specific incident he alleged to have occurred on July 28, 2008.

During testimony to the Commission, the claimant stated that

on July 28, 2008, he had gone to Springdale, Arkansas, to have

repairs done to his truck at the frieghtline dealership.  It was

his intention to stay at a hotel while the repairs were being

completed.  On direct examination the claimant testified as

follows: ”...so I was getting my stuff out of the truck.  My feet

got tangled up and I fell out of the truck.  I put my arm down to

try to catch me in time and heard a pop, pop, pop,...,”

The claimant testified that he laid in a hotel room until the

next day when his father came and took him to the V.A. Hospital for

treatment.

The claimant testified that the first person he contacted from

National Carriers regarding his fall was Matt Partain, his

dispatcher.  Matt Partain was present at the hearing during the

claimant’s testimony about their contact.  The claimant was asked

if Matt Partain was in the room and the claimant stated, “No, he’s

not.”  It was the claimant’s position that, (I) “don’t recognize

him.  He was a - a lot younger and had real dark hair.  However,

after testimony from Matt Partain to the Commission, I am satisfied

that he was the Matt Partain that had dispatching duties for the

respondent and the claimant.
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On July 29, 2009, the claimant did report to the V.A. Hospital

in Fayetteville, Arkansas.  A medical record from that visit

reveals the following:

“The patient is a 52-year-old male who fell
yesterday with his right hand out extended in
front of him.  He heard a pop, and he had
sudden pain in the shoulder, and he has had
continued pain.  He was first evaluated today
in our Emergency Room and is being seen in the
clinic.  X-rays of the right shoulder are
found to be normal.

IMPRESSION: right shoulder strain, possible
rotator cuff injury.

RECOMMENDATION: I am giving him hydrocodone
10/325.  He may use one of these or even a
half of these to really keep the amount of
Tylenol down every six hours as needed for
severe pain.  He is to do gentle shoulder
stretches.  These were demonstrated which were
pendulum and Codman.  He will return to the
clinic in three to four weeks for
reevaluation.”

The claimant then testified that after his visit to the V.A.

Hospital he returned to the hotel and again contacted the

respondent.  The following testimony was given by the claimant on

direct examination regarding his contact with the respondent:

“A. I got back to the hotel and I called them
and I said I might be off for a few weeks or
so.

Q. Based on what the VA told you?

A. Yeah.

Q. And what did your employer do at that
point?  Do you recall?

A. Somehow a Liz got in there and she was
mouthing off about this and that and said
you’re fired.

Q. Liz works for the employer?
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A. Yeah.

Q. Okay. And, just for the record, what
department does she work in there?

A. Safety, I believe.

Q. So this Liz works in the safety department?

A. Yeah.

Q. and she fired you -

A. Yes.

Q. - the same day you went to the VA?

A. Yes, or the - the next day.

Q. the 31st of July?

A. No.  It would be the day afterwards when I
got back to the room and I called in.

Q. Okay.  Two or three days after the
accident, right, you got fired by the
employer?

A. It would be the - I guess it would be the
third day after the day I got hurt then, okay,
something like that.”

Medical records indicate that the claimant had an MRI of his

right shoulder on September 26, 2008.  The medical record

introduced from the MRI gave the following clinical history:

“Injured RT shoulder 1 month ago (fell with extended arm) continues

to have pain and difficulty with motion.”

The MRI report from September 26, 2008, gave the following

impression:

“1. Large bursal surface tear of the
supraspinatus tendon with a suspected
full-thickness component.

2. Moderate subacromial/subdeltoid bursitis
which is likely reactive in nature.

3. SLAP tear.”
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It is important that I also note that the medical record is

completely void from the July 29, 2008, V.A. Hospital visit until

the September 26, 2008, MRI of the claimant.  The claimant

ultimately had surgery at the V.A. Hospital for his right shoulder

problems on November 26, 2008.

The respondents called Kenny Stafford as a witness.  Mr.

Stafford is the operations manager for the respondent.  He

testified that he was unaware of any job related shoulder injury

the claimant was claiming to have sustained until August 2008.

Mr. Stafford also testified that the claimant was terminated

from his employment because he hit a parked car with his truck and

trailer at a parking lot in Pine Bluff and did not report the

accident.

The respondents also called Matt Partian, the claimant’s

dispatcher during the time frame of his alleged injury.  Mr.

Partain is no longer employed by the respondent due to downsizing.

Mr. Partain testified that he did not recall the claimant reporting

an injury to his right shoulder.  He further testified that he

never became aware of such an injury while the claimant was

employed by the respondent.

It is the claimant’s burden in this matter to prove that he

sustained a compensable injury on July 28, 2009, while employed by

the respondent.  To do this he must first prove that he has

objective medical findings that support his allegation of a right

shoulder injury. Here, the claimant is able to do so from the

September 26, 2008, MRI of his right shoulder.
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However, now the claimant must prove that those objective

medical findings of derangement to his right shoulder are causally

related to his alleged specific incident of July 28, 2009.

The claimant’s own testimony on cross examination reveals that

he is the only witness to his alleged fall.  We must weigh his

credibility.  The claimant reported on his job application that he

had graduated from high school.  Testimony from the claimant

revealed that he did not graduate from high school, but instead

received a GED.  His employment application also inquired about

whether or not his motor vehicle operator’s license permit or

privilege had ever been suspended or revoked.  The claimant

indicated on his application that it had not been.  In testimony he

admitted that he had answered untruthfully.  The claimant also

indicated that he had never been convicted of driving under the

influence on his application.  This is also false in that he was

convicted in 1978.

During questioning at the hearing the claimant seemed to be

evasive in his answers and demeanor.  I believe that the claimant’s

credibility as a witness is low in this matter.

Both Mr. Stafford and Mr. Partain testified that the claimant

never reported a shoulder injury to the respondent during his

employment.  This is in direct conflict with the claimant’s

testimony.  However, I find that the testimony of both Mr. Stafford

and Mr. Partain to be credible in this matter.  I do not believe

the claimant reported the incident as he claims.
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The medical records from the V.A. Hospital do show that the

claimant fell but they did not indicate in any fashion that the

fall was from a truck or that it was work related.  The clinic

history from the claimant’s MRI of September 26, 2008, reported

that the claimant injured his shoulder “1 month ago” which would

have been in late August 2008.  This too does not support the

claimant’s allegation.

The claimant has simply failed to meet his burden in this

case.  However, even if I took everything the claimant said as

fact, from a review of the medical evidence in this matter, I

believe that the claimant’s right shoulder difficulties are

degenerative in nature and not the result of a specific incident

which he alleged.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 20, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed May 21, 2009, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he has objective medical findings of derangement in his right

shoulder.
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3. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he suffered a compensable injury while employed by

the respondent.

4. The claimant failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


